
Next MG Meeting
Wednesday, November 14, 2012
at the Carleen Bright Arboretum

Noon - Officer Election
Program: Gardening in Small Spaces

with Barry Vokes

The Latest Dirt
November 2012    McLennan County Master Gardener Association

The Children’s 

Garden Fair 

2012

“Chester the Cheeta”
wins Best in Show by 
MG interns 
Ralph Calhoun and 
Betty King 
          and
Monika Marks, intern,
wins 
Most Lifelike with
“Bee Bee.”

More Fair photos on page 7
See Keyhole Garden success story, pg. 3
Sandy swamped by acorns, pg. 2
Lots of November volunteer “opps,” pg. 6
Try Grow Boxes, pg. 8



Crunch -  crunch ….. acorns, acorns …… eve-
rywhere!  This has been a banner year for 
acorns produced by oak trees.  The more that 
I rake up, the more that will fall the next day.  
As I have visited with others, the same is hap-
pening all over our area and it really got my 
curiosity going as to the cause.  
   I have spent the better part of today re-
searching acorn production and found quite a 
few interesting facts.  When larger than aver-
age amounts of acorns are produced, as in 
this year, it is referred to as a 
“mast year.”  I was actually 
looking for an answer as to why 
this takes place and found a mul-
titude of rea- sons.  According 
to Dr. Marc Abrams at Penn 
State University, it is an amazing 
mystery for which we really don’t have a pre-
cise answer.  These “mast years” can occur 
twice in a row or have years in between.  They 
may be weather related, but there is no evi-
dence of this.  I next referred to The Farmer’s 
Almanac and it told me that a “mast year” is a 
prediction of a hard winter to follow.  Another 
source I read said that a year or so after a 
drought year, acorns will be in abundance.  
Just like any other topic, I think you gather 
your facts and determine your opinion from 
there.
    My concern about all the acorns in my own 
personal yard was that I would have a bumper 
crop of baby oak trees next spring in my 
shrub beds.  I was mostly viewing the acorn as 
the seed from the oak tree.  However, after 
doing more reading about them, I learned 
they are much more than that.  I am well 
aware of the fact that squirrels love to gather 
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Volunteer hours!! !     565 3/4
Education hours! !     261 3/4
Contacts! !             13,584
Media! ! !             79,639
Meetings! ! !       60
(Hours below included in Volunteer Hours)
Arboretum! ! !       88 1/2
  Trailside Garden

                        0
  Superstar Bed
 
 
         2
  Children’s Garden Fair
      
         83
  Herb Garden
 
 
          1 1/2
  Gardeners Gathering
 
          2
McGregor Garden! !         2 1/2
Friends for Life! ! !         0!
MHMR! ! !                    28
Office Phone Line! !       37 1/4
 

December 2011

November 2012

from 
  Sandy Back
          to you

•Sandy

   They can be toxic to horses and some other 
animals.   Acorns contain 25% fat and have a 
“shelf life” of many months.  Other nutrients that 
they include are protein, carbs and several vita-
mins and minerals.
    Finally, I found quite a few recipes for acorns.  
I never quite considered that rather than buying 
the high-in-protein bars and energy drinks, I 
could just be feasting in my own backyard and 
saving hundreds of dollars.  

    One final fact that I found today in my research 
was that not only can I start eating the acorns in 
my yard, but, when going to the Pottery Barn web 
site they actually sell acorns in a quantity of 54 
for $14.50.  Not only that, but if you buy $50 
worth, they will ship for free!  So….I am thinking 
we need to set up a booth on some busy street 
corner and start selling acorns and acorn recipes.  
What do you think?

and feast on them, but they are also an impor-
tant food source for birds such as jays, pigeons, 
ducks and woodpeckers.  Mammals such as 
mice, squirrels, pigs, bears and deer rely on 
acorns as well.  

Thank you McLennan County Master Gardeners and 
MCMG Interns!  
       You were the majority of the 100 volunteers 
who welcomed 915 visitors with enthusiasm and 
smiling faces to the 2012 Children's Garden Fair.   
       Thank you, also, to our very special guests, the 
Hale Highland Dancers from Magnolia, Texas, our 
three guitarists, and our violinist. Thank you to the 
Woodway Youth Commission, Bicycle Patrol, Carleen 
Bright Arboretum staff, volunteers from Audubon 
Society, Waco Gem and Mineral Society, Master  
Composters, Master Naturalists, and the Cameron 
Park Zoo.
        There were many happy children enjoying the 
beautiful day with their families, and this never 
could have been done without all of you!
       You are the greatest!
   CGF 2012 Co Chairs - Jeanette, Judy, Janet 



On September 5 the MCMG 2012 Intern Class com-
pleted a keyhole garden that Master Gardeners Lynn 
DeMuynck, Eva FitzGerald, 
Sherry Matthews, Louie 
McDaniel and I had earlier 
constructed from limestone 
blocks. The Interns filled the 
keyhole garden with alternate 
layers of ÒgreensÓ (nitrogen) 
and ÒbrownsÓ (carbon) in a 1:3 
ratio. The greens were mostly 
rotted manure, while the 
browns consisted of card-
board, old phone books and 
shredded paper.
    A properly constructed key-
hole garden requires no soil. 
That"s because the greens 
and browns turn the garden 
into a hot composting bin. All that ÒstuffÓ breaks down and 
turns into rich, black soil Ð a perfect growing medium. 
That said, it"s a bit difficult getting plants to root in wet 
cardboard, so a layer of good, finished compost tops off 
the greens and browns. That"s what the plants initially 
grow in.
    Keyhole garden guru Dr. Deb Tolman gave a lecture 
last summer at the Bell County Extension Office, and 
several MCMG members attended. She explained that 
subsidence is probably the biggest challenge with a key-
hole garden. As the layers decompose, the surface sinks. 
Sure enough, our keyhole garden has subsided as much 
as a foot in one place, though the average subsidence 
over the entire bed is about four to five inches. And that"s 
in a little over two months.
######Because it was so hot on August 5, I waited nearly a 
month before planting it. While I would love to report that 

everything went smoothly after that, in truth there were 
challenges in the form of insects. The grasshoppers have 

been particularly bad this year and 
they went to work on the newly 
planted vegetables. Because I re-
fuse to use a grasshopper control 
chemical on plants meant for the 
table, the little plants were in some 
cases eaten down to the stem. 
Neem Oil and Spinosad are gen-
erally considered consistent with 
organic gardening methods, and I 
tried them. The insects basically 
just laughed, which was sort of 
what I expected.
     So I"m going to replant now that 
cooler weather is coming, but first I 
will take the opportunity to layer a 
mix of compost and amended gar-

den soil to fill in the low spots. There are a number of 
vegetables that thrive in cool to cold weather and that"s 
what I will plant. Next spring I will be prepared for those 
grasshoppers Ð with guinea hens. The guineas will eat 
the grasshoppers and they won"t scratch up my vegetable 
beds as much as chickens do.
#####The other experiment here at the ranch is three 
hugelkultur beds. One is essentially finished and ready to 
plant, though I"m going to add another layer of amended 
topsoil before planting. Another bed has been left unfin-
ished so three gardening groups coming here in October 
can see how these are constructed. The third bed is still a 
long, deep ditch waiting to be filled in with rotted wood. I 
will let you know how the hugelkultur beds do over the 
coming months. I"m cautiously optimistic.
                                                                Barry Vokes
#

Vegetables thriving in MG Keyhole Garden experiment
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You make it,
then you paint it,
and, then you bake it 
in the sun.

Garden Fair 2012
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October 10, 2012, Meeting Attendance
Members: 58 

Speakers" Bureau Report - Nelda Cooper

Oct. 16 - Jo vonRosenberg spoke to the Good Times 
Garden Club in Marlin about Organic Gardening. 19 
members were present.

Oct. 19 - Jo vonRosenberg presented her program on 
Organic Gardening to the Marlin Garden Club. 11 
members attended.

Oct. 25 - the HOT Urban Gardening Coalition toured 
Barry VokesÕ Hugelkultur and Keyhole Gardens at his 
ranch. They also saw his Rainwater Harvesting Sys-
tem.

Oct. 27 - The Steel Magnolia Garden Club from Lo-
rena toured Barry VokesÕ gardens.

Nov. 13 - Jo vonRosenberg will present her program, 
Cultivating the Mind and Spirit While Gardening, to 
the Liberty Hill Garden Club.

Cynthia Bach, Sandy Back, B.L. Barnes, Mark Barnett, Madge 
Beazley, Bonnie Berlanger, Dick Berlanger, Grady Bonner, 
Sandy Burleson, Ila Jean Carothers, Merle Chapman, Mark 
Clark, Jean Cunningham, Eva FitzGerald, Melody Fitzgerald, 
Kris Ford, Xan Foulks, Cindy Geletzke, Patricia Goaley, 
Brenda Golubski, Judy Hahn, Jene Hering, Jane Herndon, 
Melody High, Jeanette Kelly, Rachelle Kemp, Missy Kinder, 
Donna Lindsey, Steven Lovecky, Sherry Matthews, Louie 
McDaniel, Barbara Mersinger, Elizabeth Milam, Gerry Milnor, 
Andrea Moore, Candace Moore, Kai Newton, Ernie Petru, 
Anne Plasek, Art Reinking, Jennifer Rich, Janet Schaffer, 
ValerieSchillaci, Judy Schmeltekopf, Sandra Scott, James 
Seale, Dawn Segrest, Jan Serface, Della Setser, Tina Traynor, 
Kathryn Turlington, Barry Vokes, Jo vonRosenberg, Melba 
Waldrop, Sonia Warriner, Dorothy Whitehead, M.J. White-
head, Amber Wilhite

Interns: 17                                                                              
Burr, Tom; Calhoon, ralph; Daily, Lisa; Diehl, Marietta; Dil-
lard, Patricia; Dossey, Jane, Haller, Judy; Harmon, Joan; Hol-
comb, Peggy; Hughes, Carolyn; Kruse, Linda Deal; Marks, 
Monika; Marlin, Patricia; Sefcik, Ann; Self, Rita; Tawwater, 
Betty; Watson, Ramona

Volunteer hours!! !     598
Education hours! !     148
Intern Education hours! !     316
Contacts! !               1,362
Media! ! !             34,000
Meetings!                                 42
Interns! ! ! !         4
Guests! ! ! !         1
(Hours below are included in Volunteer Hours)
Arboretum
 
 
        27
   SuperStar Garden
 
   4
  Trailside Garden  
 
   5
  Childrens Garden Fair
 
   6
  Garden Tour
 
 
   9
  Rose Garden
 
 
   3
News prep./publishing! !       30
Master Gardner clerical! !     159
Phone, misc. time - Ag office!       75 
Cedar Ridge Elementary!       43
Woodway Elementary! !       18
MG new class 2012! !       91
Hewitt Community Garden!       14
Urban Garden Coalition!                    14
MHMR! ! ! !        11
Travel! ! ! !        22
Habitat for Humanity! !          2
Downtown Farmers" Market!        26
Calvary Baptist Church! !          5
Gholson Methodist Church                  2
University High School! !          1
Club Participation! !        20
Cameron Park Zoo! !        36
Plant Sale! ! !          5

September 2012 Volunteer Hours

Hours are due by the 25th of each month in 
order for Julia Khoury to compile reports for 
Shane McLellan.

There are two more months to meet 2012 
volunteer requirements.

Error of omission: In the October edition of The Latest 
Dirt we had a very informative article on the importance 
of botanical names for plants. It was written by Eva 
FitzGerald, but in the confusion of changing copy around 
at the last minute her name was omitted. 



McLennan County Master Gardeners Association Officers 2012
President - Sandy Back ¥  Vice President - Jeanette Kelly ¥  Secretary - Brenda Golubski

Treasurer - Barry Vokes  
AgriLife Sponsor - Shane McLellan, County Agent 
Newsletter - Sonia Warriner  jwarriner@hot.rr.com

Our web site: www.mclennanmastergardeners.org

Send volunteer hours to Julia Khoury, 8512 Bosque Blvd., Waco 76712 or tkhoury@hot.rr.com

Educational programs of Texas AgriLife Extension Service serve people of all ages regardless of socioeconomic 
level, race, color, sex, religion, disability or national origin. The Texas A&M University System, U.S. Department of 

Agriculture, and the County Commissioners Courts of Texas Cooperating
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Minutes: October 10, 2012
Whitehall Center, Carleen Bright Arboretum

 President Sandy Back called the regular meeting to 
order at 12:10 p.m. Guests and interns were welcomed.  
Sandy announced that Sonia was giving up editing  the 
newsletter at end of December, and that intern Linda 
Deal Kruse and member Melody Fitzgerald had agreed 
to edit it.  Both have journalistic and newsletter experi-
ence.  Sandy expressed delight with the team and was 
happy the high quality of editing set by Sonia would be 
continued.
    The September 2012 meeting minutes were published 
in The Latest Dirt and stand approved as published.
    Barry Vokes distributed the budget and benevolence 
fund report by email and in The Latest Dirt.  Some 
members reported being unable to open the attach-
ments.  Imbedded copies of the reports will be for-
warded by email.
    Letters of resignation have been received from Irene 
Dauphin and Terence Irvine.
    Interns volunteering to landscape the Extension Of-
fice are Cathy Cole, Tom Burr, Robert Creech and 
Peggy Holcomb.  Plans have been submitted to county 
officials for approval of plantings and measurements of 
the beds.
    The calendar of projects for the coming weeks is 
listed on the back of the agenda.  Many projects need 
additional volunteers.
    Ila Jean Carothers had the sign up list for working in 
the extension office through Nov. 29.  December sign 
up wonÕt be available until the dates the office will be 
open are finalized.  Volunteers receiving calls are asked 
not to volunteer the organization for project work when 
requests come through on the telephone line.  Referrals 
should be made to the executive committee for review 
and acceptance and callers should be encouraged to 
contact an officer for further information.
    Jeanette Kelly, Judy Schmeltekopf and Janet Schaffer 
reviewed final plans for the ChildrenÕs Garden Fair to 
be held at the Arboretum from 2-5 p.m. on Sunday, Oct. 
16.  All stations were requested to be set up by 1 p.m.  

Baylor students prepped the Arboretum grounds the week-
end before the fair for optimum appearance.  Since there is 
a chance of rain for Oct. 16, a rain call will be made by 10 
a.m., if necessary.
    An ongoing reminder was made to the membership to get 
all volunteer hours in to Julia Khoury by the 25th of each 
month.
    Needs and concerns given by the members were:
    Art Reinking offered a free composter - Anne Plasek re-
quested it.
    Barbara Mersinger brought baskets left at the plant sale 
and they belonged to Valerie Schillaci.
    Madge Beezeley has many free pots for the taking.
    Andrea Moore gave a positive report on Georgia Peter-
sonÕs knee surgery.
    Sonia Warriner has Herb Society cookbooks, cc. 2008, 
for sale for $15.
    Kris Ford had two ficus trees to give away.
    Art Reinking announced his barbershop group will sing 
Nov. 3 at the Church of Christ on Sanger.
    Carol WoodÕs husband underwent hand/wrist surgery.
    Della Setser expressed her thanks to Jene Hering and his 
group for the McGregor Garden on Hwy. 84.
   Sandy Back reminded members of the vote for new offi -
cers at the November meeting.  Nominated for office are 
Sandy Back, President; Jeanette Kelly, Vice-President; 
Elizabeth Milam, secretary and Sherry Matthews, treasurer.
     President Back adjourned the regular meeting at 12:37 
p.m. to allow members to visit the project fair tables.  She 
noted 1 hour of education could be recorded for the partici-
pation in the fair.  
 
Respectfully submitted,
Brenda Golubski, recording secretary

mailto:jwarriner@hot.rr.com
mailto:jwarriner@hot.rr.com
http://www.mclennanmastergardeners.org
http://www.mclennanmastergardeners.org
mailto:tkhoury@hot.rr.com
mailto:tkhoury@hot.rr.com
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Plug Into These Volunteer “Opps”
Volunteer Opportunities

 November 2012
! Date! !        Activity! ! ! ! Contact
! Nov. 6! ! Trailside Garden - tidying! ! ! Emily Davidson! ! !
                            8 a.m.

! Nov. 7! ! Extension Office landscaping! ! ! Catherine Cole
! ! ! 1 - 5 p.m.
! Nov. 9! ! Cedar Ridge Elementary work day! ! Sandy Back
! ! ! 9 a.m.
! Nov. 10!! Downtown Waco Farmers‘ Market!           Penny Gifford
! ! ! 8-8:30 a.m. set up - 1 p.m. depart
! Nov. 14!! Extension Office landscaping! !  !  Catherine Cole
! ! ! 1 - 5 p.m.
! Nov. 16!! Woodway Elementary Gardening/harvesting!  Kim Dougherty
! ! ! 8 a.m. - 12:30 p.m.
! Nov. 30!! Cedar Ridge Day in the Garden! !  Sandy Back
! ! ! 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

When our Master Gardeners 
decided to create a bloom-
ing garden at the busy cor-
ner of Route 317 and High-
way 84 in McGregor a few 
years ago, they turned drab 
into beautiful.
   When Betsy Pittman, 
Waco district landscape 
architect with the Texas 
Dept. of Transportation, sits 
down with highway engineers she tries to do the same 
thing. While their goal is safety and their medium is con-
crete, hers is esthetics and she works with shapes, 
lines, patterns and sometimes color.
    She has worked on a master plan for McLennan 
County to enhance the ordinary with subtle changes that 
please the eye and create a sense of awareness 
(though you might not be aware of it) - in an embank-
ment, a column, a solid wall, or even a sign.

   Pittman did a program for the Garden Patch Garden 
Club last month illustrating how 
subtle enhancements work to 
change the look of retaining 
walls, medians, columns, berms 
and embankments and how 
these enhancements shape the 
image of a community.
     In July the Waco Tribune Her-
ald published an architect"s draw-
ing of the new I-35 bridge to 

cross the Brazos downtown. It"s 
called a hybrid, a cross between a girder bridge and a 
cable suspension bridge, and there are only two others 
like it in the U.S. It will feature stylish 46 ft. towers, light-
ing and a pedestrian trail to the riverwalk below.
    Pittman explained that there was an Òesthetics com-
mitteeÓ composed of community leaders who agreed on 
the final plans for the $212 million project.
   She gives her talk to area groups and can be reached 
at betsypittman@txdot.gov or 254-867-2726.

How the esthetics of a community shape the essence of a community

mailto:betsypittman@txdot.gov
mailto:betsypittman@txdot.gov
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from the

cardinal’s corner Janet Schaffer, Director
Arboretum, Tourism & Recreational Services

Thanks to all of you wonderful Master Garden-
ers, lead by our fearless leader, Jeanette Kelly, 
the Children’s Garden Fair was 
another great success! The 
weather held and 915 people 
turned out to enjoy the beauti-
ful day. Children ran though the 
gardens with their paper som-
breros on their heads from one 
activity to the next while par-
ents strolled behind. 
   The musicians were wonder-
ful, interacting with the chil-
dren. The Hale Highland Danc-
ers were a special treat and I 
would like to thank Jan Surface 
for setting it up. What talented 
granddaughters she has! It was 
fun to watch them dance as the 
stories the dances were about unfolded.  
   We had 15 scarecrows along the trail and two 
of the winners are in our Master Gardener pro-

gram. What does that say about 
the creativity of our group?

  Most Lifelike 
went to Monika Marks for “Bee 
Bee;” Best in Show went to 
Ralph Calhoon and Betty King 
for “Chester The Cheetah ,” and 
The Audubon Society won “Most 
Original” for Caw Caw  (created 
by Janet Wallace.) 
   I would personally like to 
thank every one of you who 
worked at the Fair. Festivals like 
this do not happen by accident. 
They are only accomplished by 
talented people that coordinate 
(Jeanette), people who are dedi-
cated about getting the word 
out (Judy Schmeltekopf), people 

who set up and break down, and most of all by 
the people who are hands on working with the 
children. You are truly appreciated.
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Lynn DeMuynck suggested a story about grow 
boxes, also known as earth box gardens, sub-
irrigated planters or self-watering gardens. If you are 
interested in growing food in tiny spaces, grow 
boxes are perfect.
   Grow boxes are easy to make container gardens. 
In researching this story, I found several different 
construction methods, but the results are similar. For 
illustration purposes, we"ll use the grow box de-
signed by Don Freeman, Ron Miller and Lisa Anha-
iser of Texas AgriLife Extension Service in Austin 
(http://aggie-horticulture.tamu.edu/travis). 
   Start with a 32 gallon plastic storage bin with lid. 
You also need eight 1 gallon nursery pots, two feet 
of 2Ó PVC pipe, duct 
tape, a long wire, a 
large plastic garbage 
bag and half a dozen 
spring-type clothes 
pins. A good growing 
medium is potting soil 
mixed with compost. 
   The eight pots fit nicely in the bottom of your con-
tainer, right side up. Using a jig saw, carefully re-
move the lid rim about two inches in from the sides. 
The lid should fit snugly inside the container and 
rest on the pots. Drill lots of drainage holes in the lid, 
spaced a couple of inches apart. Also drill some 
holes in the bottom six inches of the PVC pipe. 
   Next cut three holes in the lid, one for the PVC 
pipe and two holes for the corner nursery pots. Draw 
circles with a pencil and then make the holes. The 

corner holes let the soil 
flow into the corner pots. 
Use duct tape to seal 
around the PVC pipe and 
the edges of the lid as it 
sits atop the pots. 
   Drill drainage holes in 

the side of the container, just above the level of the 
lid inside. When you pour water into the PVC pipe, 
any excess flows out through the drainage holes. 
You don"t want the container to bulge when you fill it 
with soil. Drill two holes above the lid and pull a wire 
through the container, tying it on each side.   Deter-
mine where to place your container (it will be 
heavy). Then fill it, starting with the corner pots, 
packing down the soil a bit in those pots. You should 
also tamp down your first layer of soil above the lid. 

Then go ahead and add the 
rest of your soil/compost mix, 
moistening but not saturating 
the soil as you go. Lay a 
stripe of dry fertilizer gran-
ules (e.g., 13-13-13) down 
the middle of the container 
and cover it with soil. 
   Place a plastic garbage bag over the top to keep 
the soil in when it rains, and use the lid rim to snap 
down on the plastic bag Ð or 
use the clothes pins to keep 
the bag in place. Cut holes in 
the plastic bag for the PVC 
pipe and for your seedlings. 
Consider the mature size of 
each plant as you decide 
where to cut the planting 
holes. 
   Now you are ready to fill the PVC pipe with water. 
It is full when water starts flowing from the drain 
holes. You are ready to plant! If you like strawberries 
or blueberries, you can grow them in one of these, 

but for blueberries use 
azalea potting mix and 
rainwater instead of our 
alkaline tap water. For 
tomatoes, you might want 
to add a little garden lime 
to your soil mix.
   One grow box accom-

modates two eggplants or tomatoes; or four cucum-
bers or melons; or six squash, eight peppers, broc-
coli, cauliflower, cabbage or Brussels sprouts; or 18 
strawberry plants.
BV
!
!

!

Try Grow Boxes: perfect for tiny spaces

Note: This article was 
intended for last 
monthÕs edition, but a 
weird technical glitch 
required that I delete it 
at the last minute. 
Glitch has been solved, 
so here is another in 
BarryÕs series on 
unique and successful 
gardening experi-
ments.   SW

http://aggie-horticulture.tamu.edu/travis
http://aggie-horticulture.tamu.edu/travis

